
SOIL TESTING 

As we take a walk across a field, we notice that the hot, humid air 
of summer is changing to the cool, crisp air of autumn.  We begin to 
shift our focus from the results of this year's crops to the 
potential of next year's crops.  One of the keys is right beneath our 
feet:  the soil.   
 
We can get a general idea of a soil's health by looking at a scoop of 
it.  However, we cannot determine what it contains without a 
laboratory test.  A good soil sample and analysis is the only way to 
know what we really have.  This helps to take the guess work out of 
planning lime, fertilizer, and manure applications.   
 
Soil testing is not just for crop fields anymore.  On many livestock 
operations, pastures provide a valuable feed source.  In order to 
maximize pasture production, one needs to assess the nutrient levels 
in the pasture soils.   
 
When is a good time to take soil samples?  First and foremost, let me 
say that ANY time is much better than NO time.  If I have a choice, I 
prefer to soil sample in the Fall.  After crops have been harvested 
and before snow covers the ground, one gets a clearer view of a field 
and traveling between sample points (whether on foot or by ATV) is 
much easier and faster.  Another advantage is that we have the 
results in plenty of time to plan lime applications and fertilizer 
purchases.   
 
How often should soil samples be taken?  Fields should be tested when 
there is a significant change in management.  Some obvious situations 
are land that was recently in a reserve program or land that was 
recently reclaimed.  Others would include a major change in the crop 
rotation or in manure applications.  (For example going from solid 
manure hauled daily to liquid manure applied once a year.)  Fields 
under consistent management should be sampled once every 3 years.  In 
Pennsylvania soil tests which are less than 3 years old are 
considered 'current' and can be used in nutrient management plans and 
manure management plans.  A good practice is to take soil samples 
from 1/3 of the farm's fields each year.  First, it is not such a 
large chore at any one time.  Second, soil tests are never more than 
3 years old.  Third, soil sampling becomes a yearly routine, which is 
less likely to be forgotten or pushed aside.   
 
What size area should be included in a sample?  One soil test should 
cover a maximum of 20 acres.  Small fields that have similar 
management or several field strips that have similar management can 
be lumped into one sample.  (similar management refers to crop 
rotation, manure application, fertilizer application)  Remember that 
we are sending a sample that is approximately the size of a sandwich 
bag to the lab.  We want this sample to accurately represent the 
field.    
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The best way to take soil samples is using an auger or a soil probe.  
The Conservation District has a soil probe that can be borrowed by 
landowners.  The probe will pull a core sample about 1 inch in 
diameter.  A minimum of fifteen cores are needed from each field.  
The locations of the cores should represent the entire area of the 
field.  Cores should not be pulled from areas that do not reflect 
typical field conditions.  These areas include dead furrows, ends of 
rows, and areas near fence lines.   
 
How deep should we sample?  For crop fields with tillage, the sample 
should go to plow depth, generally 9 - 10 inches.  For crop fields in 
a no-till system, it is best to take two sets of samples.  The first 
set should be at the depth of 2 inches to check surface acidity of 
the field.  The second set should be at the depth of 6 inches for the 
lime and fertilizer recommendations.  For permanent hay fields or 
pastures, the sample depth should be 3 - 4 inches which is the root 
zone for grasses and legumes.     
 
Can we afford to soil test?  Let's take a quick look at the economics 
of soil sampling.  A good soil test, including postage, can be 
obtained for about $15.  If this test covers a 15 acre field and is 
good for 3 years, this converts to about $0.33 per acre per year.  If 
crop yields can be increased or if fertilizer applications can be 
decreased, this cost will be quickly recovered.  The real question 
is:  Can we afford not to soil test?   
 
The harvest of 2012 is still underway, however it is not too early to 
think about next year's crops.  How can yield goals be obtained while 
efficiently utilizing manure and fertilizer nutrients?  A soil test 
is an excellent first step.   
 
If you want to discuss this subject in more detail or discuss a 
specific situation on your operation, please contact me.   
 
Don Williams   
Agriculture Technician   
Somerset Conservation District   
ph:  814-445-4652  ext 5   
e-mail:  don-scd@wpia.net   
 
 
(To learn more about the Somerset Conservation District visit:  www.somersetcd.org  ) 
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